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Abstract
Introduction
Histopathologic specimen examination of surgically isolated organs and tissues yields valuable information
regarding a disease process and plays a vital role in the future management of a patient. Our aim was to
account for the common diagnosis yielded from histopathological specimens of the obstetrics and
gynecology department and to determine if all the obstetric and gynecological specimens should be
routinely sent for histopathology.

Methods
A retrospective, cross-sectional study was conducted at the histopathology unit of a tertiary care hospital in
Peshawar. Data were acquired for all gynecological and obstetric specimens sent for histopathology for
analysis to the histopathology unit during August 2018 and July 2019. Any sample that was not sent via
surgical excision was excluded from the study.

Results
A total of 922 samples were sent for histopathological analysis in the tertiary care hospital. The mean age of
patients who had their specimens sent for pathology was 40.78 ± 10.81 years. Most of the samples sent were
of the uterus (458) and the age 31-50 years (270) had the highest proportion of histopathological specimens.
Normal ovaries (64.4%) and fallopian tubes (78.8%) were the main diagnoses for these two specimens while
a normal cervix (0.58%) was the least common diagnosis among samples sent for histopathology. Chronic
cervicitis (92.4%) in cervix and secretory phase endometrium (30.1%) in the uterus were the other common
diagnosis. All the other samples were infrequently sent.

Conclusion
Uterine specimens are the most common histopathological specimen sent followed by cervix and then
fallopian tube. Fallopian tube and ovaries yielded the highest normal diagnosis. Cervix specimens must be
biopsied. More data is needed for a certain consensus on the need for routine histopathology.
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Introduction
Histopathologic specimen examination of surgically isolated organs and tissues plays a crucial role in the
confirmation of a diagnosis. Most surgical specimens need to be submitted for further histopathological
analysis, as it may yield valuable information relevant for the future management of the patient [1]. The
College of American Pathologists has presented specific guidelines for specimen collection and submission
and has given an account of the specimens that can be excluded from being sent for histopathology [2].
Though the final decision on specimen submission lies with the governing body of an institution. It is
suggested that it should be scrutinized in a multidisciplinary team meeting for suitability and only then be
sent for histopathological examination.

Histopathological examination of surgical specimens has varied significance, it could be therapeutic or
diagnostic, legal or ethical [3]. The diagnostic value of histopathology has been well established in genital
carcinomas and adenomyosis. It is also a useful tool for the diagnosis of exclusion in dysfunctional uterine
bleeding. Hysterectomy is a commonly performed surgical procedure that aids in the sampling and diagnosis
of various benign and malignant diseases of the female reproductive system [4]. Cervical cancer is another
entity diagnosed with histopathology and it is the second most common gynecological malignancy
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worldwide and the third most common cause of mortality in women worldwide [5]. In Pakistan, however,
according to different studies, Ovarian cancer is the most common gynecological malignancy [6].

Even though there is nationwide and international consensus on which types of specimens deserve
pathologic examination and which do not, there are still discussions about the necessity of some pathologic
examinations [1]. Pakistan being an underdeveloped country, not many people can afford surgeries, and
then the added routine examination without an indication can be an extra burden for the patient and their
family. This study aims to account for the common diagnosis yielded from histopathological specimens of
the obstetrics and gynecology department of a tertiary care hospital and to determine if all obstetric and
gynecological specimens should be routinely sent for histopathology.

Materials And Methods
A retrospective, cross-sectional study was conducted at the histopathology unit of a tertiary care hospital in
Peshawar. Data were acquired for all gynecological and obstetric specimens sent to histopathology for
analysis during August 2018 and July 2019. Any sample that was not sent via surgical excision was excluded
from the study. Data collected included, patient record number, age, gender, specimen type, and diagnosis.
The acquired data was in the form of a Microsoft Excel database, password-protected for confidentiality and
only to be used for this study. The spreadsheet was analyzed for descriptive statistics and pivot tables were
generated. Data were presented in the form of tables.

Results
A total of 922 samples were sent for histopathological analysis to the tertiary care hospital histopathology
unit. The mean age of patients who had their pathology sent was 40.78 ± 10.81 years.

Table 1 shows the age and organ division. It is clear that most of the samples sent were of the Uterus (458)
predominantly of age 31-50 years (270). Labia, umbilicus, and vaginal specimens (2 each) were least
commonly sent for histopathology. One ovarian sample of a four-year-old child was also sent which is not
included in the table. Age 31-50 years (660) is the most common age for obstetric and gynecological
specimens sent for histopathology.

Age groups*
(years)

Cervix (n =
171)

Fallopian tube
(n = 165)

Labia (n
= 2)

Ovary (n =
187)

Placenta
(n = 1)

Umbilicus
(n = 2)

Uterus (n =
458)

Vagina (n
= 2)

Vulva (n
= 3)

Total

10-30 6 13 - 28 1 - 139 1 2 190

31-50 132 123 2 131 - - 270 1 1 660

51-70 32 28 - 28 - - 44 - - 134

71+ 1 1 - - - 0 5 - - 7

TABLE 1: Age and organ division.
*One ovary sample was from four-year-old.

Table 2 shows the histopathological diagnosis along with the surgical specimen sent. Normal ovaries
(64.4%) and fallopian tubes (78.8%) were the main diagnoses for these two specimens while a normal cervix
(0.58%) was the least common diagnosis among samples sent for histopathology. Mature cystic teratoma
(6.9%) and endometriotic cysts (6.9%) were the second most common ovarian finding while Unilateral
benign paratubal cysts (12.1%) were the second common diagnosis in fallopian tube specimens. Chronic
cervicitis (92.4%) in the cervix and secretory phase endometrium (30.1%) in the uterus was the other
common diagnosis. All the other samples were infrequently sent.

Organ Diagnosis n (%)

Normal 121 (64.4)

Mature cystic teratoma 13 (6.9)

Ectopic pregnancy 2 (1.1)

Serous cystadenoma 10 (5.3)

Mucinous cystadenoma 5 (2.7)
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Ovary (188) Endometriotic cysts 13 (6.9)

Ovarian torsion 3 (1.6)

Follicular cysts 8 (4.3)

Luteal cyst 9 (4.8)

Granulosa cell tumor 2 (1.1)

Fallopian tube (165)

Normal 130 (78.8)

Unilateral benign paratubal cysts 20 (12.1)

Bilateral benign paratubal cysts 5 (3.0)

Ectopic pregnancy 7 (4.2)

Adenomatous polyp 1 (0.6)

Acute on chronic salpingitis 1 (0.6)

Cervix (171)

Chronic cervicitis 158 (92.4)

Nabothian cyst 127 (74.3)

Cervical polyp (benign) 18 (10.5)

Normal 1 (0.6)

Squamous metaplasia 45 (26.3)

Adenocarcinoma 1 (0.6)

Squamous cell Ca 2 (1.2)

Hyperkeratosis 3 (1.8)

Uterus (458)

Leiomyoma 111 (24.2)

Adenomyoma 86 (18.8)

Chronic endometriosis 12 (2.6)

Atrophic endometrium 18 (3.9)

Benign endometrial polyp 19 (4.1)

Hydatidiform mole 5 (1.1)

Partial mole 1 (0.2)

Normal 2 (0.4)

Metastatic Ca 1 (0.2)

Products of conception 90 (19.6)

Proliferative phase endometrium 138 (30.1)

Secretory phase endometrium 87 (19.0)

Papillary adenocarcinoma 1 (0.2)

Endometroid carcinoma 2 (0.4)

Inactive endometrium 4 (0.9)

Decidual tissue only 20 (4.4)

Labia (2)
Benign cyst 1 (50.0)

Fibromatosis 1 (50.0)

Placenta (1) Products of conception 1 (100)

Umbilicus (2)
Mild chronic non-specific inflammation 1 (50.0)

Adenocarcinoma with neuroendocrine features 1 (50.0)
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Vagina (2)
Bartholin cyst 1 (50.0)

Metastatic adenocarcinoma 1 (50.0)

Vulva (3)

Condyloma acuminata 1 (33.3)

Lichen simplex chronicus 1 (33.3)

Verica vulgaris 1 (33.3)

TABLE 2: Organs with their diagnosis.
Ca: Carcinoma.

Discussion
The majority of the samples sent for histopathology in our study were from the age group of 31-50 years
(71.6%). This range is quite typical for gynecological problems that result in sampling, particularly around
the late forties, as observed in several of the other studies referenced [3,4,7,8]. This is probably due to this
being the peak reproductive age and females are more likely to present to a primary physician as compared
to other age groups.

In our study, the most common pathological diagnosis for uterine samples was leiomyoma. Out of 458
uterine samples in our study 24.2% were diagnosed as leiomyoma, followed by 18.8% being adenomyoma.
These findings are mirrored by studies conducted in Lahore and Karachi, the highest proportion of diagnosis
being leiomyoma in uterine samples, 69% and 66%, respectively [4,7]. The latter also had adenomyosis as
the second most common finding at 21%. Uterine leiomyomas, also called fibroids, and are the most common
pelvic tumors in women [9]. On the other hand, a study in Nowshera showed adenomyosis to be the most
common finding (49.8%), which was followed by leiomyoma (15.3%) [10]. 

The majority of ovarian findings in our study were normal (64.4%), followed in equal frequency by mature
cystic teratomas and endometriotic cysts (6.9% each), and then serous cystadenomas (5.3%). Luteal cysts, a
common finding in other studies, were only present in 4.9% of the ovarian samples in our setting. In a study
by Seema Butt, et al. the most common lesions found in ovaries were follicular cysts and corpus luteal cysts
[11]. A 10-year research showed corpus luteal cysts and serous cystadenomas as the most common findings
on histopathology of the ovaries [12]. Another study on ovarian tumors showed serous cystadenomas and
mature cystic teratomas as the most common surface epithelial and germ cell tumors respectively [13]. A
significant trend could not be observed from the present literature hence, more research would have to be
done to confirm any consistency of the frequency of ovarian diseases.

Chronic cervicitis was present in 92.4% of the cervical samples in our setting. It is found to be the most
common pathology reported on histopathology of the cervix in several studies [3,4,7]. Histopathology is
therefore a vital investigation for the diagnosis of common cervical disease, including cervicitis and cervical
cancer. Samples should be routinely sent for histopathology to confirm their diagnosis. The majority of the
cervix specimens sent yielded a diagnosis which is another reason why cervix specimens must be sent for
histopathological examinations. Hence, sending cervix specimens as routine can be made mandatory.

Unilateral benign paraovarian/paratubal cysts were the most frequent pathology diagnosed in fallopian tube
samples (12.1%). Studies have shown that ultrasonography, particularly transvaginal ultrasounds, have an
87%-100% rate of accuracy in diagnosing these cysts, but histopathology of the specimen is required to
differentiate between simple cysts, adenomatoid tumors, or cystadenomas [14,15] therefore, any of
paraovarian or paratubal cysts should be sent for histopathology so that adenomatoid tumors or
cystadenomas are not missed.

There was also a case of umbilical adenocarcinoma diagnosed in the samples of this study. It is a rare
condition and has not been reported much in prevalence studies, but case studies have shown that
histological support is needed to confirm the diagnosis. These tumors present as painful nodules of varying
sizes and can also be ulcerated. These may also present as an abscess underlying the tumor [16,17]. Such a
diagnosis found on routine sampling makes a case for all samples requiring histopathology so that no
condition is left unnoticed and hence untreated. 

While histopathology is an important diagnostic tool, it is rather expensive for individuals of third-world
countries like Pakistan where most of the patients do not have an insurance system to rely upon for their
treatments. Sending products of conception for routine histopathology is a known dilemma, 19.6% of our
center's uterine samples showed products of conception as a result. In a short communication published in
the Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, it was stated that the commonest
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reason these samples are sent for histopathology is to avoid misdiagnosis [18]. This could be a genuine
reason however, patients' financial status needs to be taken into account as well. Also, the doctor should
have sufficient doubt to warrant a histopathological diagnosis else the only person that suffers is the patient.

One study found that routine endometrial sampling of asymptomatic women was unnecessary as it had a
very low rate of detection of any pathologies [19]. Transvaginal ultrasounds are highly sensitive to
leiomyomas and adenomyomas, the most recurring endometrial pathologies in our study, and hence the
shift in paradigm might be considered [20]. On the other hand, biopsy and histopathological typing are
found to be essential in better prognosis and management of ovarian tumors [13]. In one study, 74% of the
pre-operative diagnoses were confirmed upon histopathology [3], highlighting the need for histopathology.
A clear demarcation as to its need and benefit could not be established yet again.

A study by Akhter Shahida et al. between the pap smear, colposcopy, and cervical histopathology yielded
that a strong agreement between the colposcopic findings and histopathological diagnosis existed however,
an agreement between colposcopic and cytological findings and cytology and histopathological diagnosis
was weak [21].

It is hard to lay out firm guidelines from the present data for mandating obstetric and gynecological
specimens to be sent for routine histopathology. The decision lays in the hands of the surgeon. The surgeon
needs to be partial to the patient’s socioeconomic status and evaluate the benefit before sending a routine
for histopathology.

Conclusions
Uterine specimens are the most common histopathological specimen sent followed by the cervix and then
the fallopian tube. The fallopian tube and ovaries yielded the highest normal diagnosis. Cervix specimens
must be biopsied as most reveal a positive diagnosis. Finally, more data is needed for a certain consensus on
the need for routine histopathology.
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